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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: CORSHAM AREA BOARD 

Place: Lacock Village Hall, East Street, Lacock, SN15 2LF 

Date:  24 January 2013 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 9.05 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Marie Todd (Area Board and Member Support Manager) on 01225 718036 or 
marie.todd@wiltshire.gov.uk. 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Dick Tonge, Cllr Peter Davis (Vice Chairman), Cllr Alan MacRae (Chairman) and 
Cllr Sheila Parker 
 
Also present: Cllr Jane Scott – Leader of the Council 
 
 Wiltshire Council Officers 
Dave Roberts - Community Area Manager 
Marie Todd - Area Board and Member Support Manager 

Siân Walker - Service Director 

Terry Bracher - Local Studies and Archives Manager 
Nicole Smith - Head of Strategic Housing.  
 
Town and Parish Councillors 
Corsham Town Council – Peter Anstey and David Martin (Clerk) 
Box Parish Council – Richard Campbell 
Colerne Parish Council – Tom Hall 
Lacock Parish Council – Philip Glen, Terry O’Neill and John Taylor,  
 
Partners 
Police – Inspector Phil Staynings 
Police and Crime Commissioner – Angus MacPherson 
Fire – Mike Franklin 
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Wiltshire Involvement Network – Anne Keat 
Community Operations Board – Allan Bosley and Anna Mackie 
 
 
Total in attendance: 37 
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Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

1   Chairman's Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and to Lacock Village Hall. 

2   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jennie Hartless (Box 
Parish Council) and Kevin Gaskin (CCAN). 

3   Minutes 

 It was noted that the extraordinary meeting held on 13 December had not been 
quorate so the two members present could only make recommendations rather 
than decisions.  
 
Decision 
 

(1) To agree the recommendations set out in the minutes of the 
extraordinary meeting held on 13 December 2013. 
 

(2) To approve the minutes as a correct record. 

4   Declarations of Interest 

 There were no declarations of interest. 

5   Chairman's Announcements 

 The Chairman made the following announcements: 
 

(a) Victim Support 
 

Victim Support was looking to raise its profile in the local communities 
and would like to come along to community groups and events to talk 
about their work.  If anyone is interested they should contact Julie Locks 
on 01380 738878. 
 

(b) Integrated Youth Service 
 

The Chairmen briefly outlined the work of the youth service and the link 
between the youth advisory groups and the area boards. 
 

(c) Wiltshire Online Team 
 

The Wiltshire Online Programme aims to bring availability of standard and 
superfast broadband to homes and businesses across the county.  The 
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main aim of the programme was to enable a minimum of 85%, hopefully 
up to 95%, of premises to access superfast broadband by 2015.  All 
premises to have access to a minimum broadband service of 2Mpbs by 
March 2016. 
 

(d) Legacy for Wiltshire 
 

Events would be taking place to discuss a lasting legacy for Wiltshire to 
keep the momentum of 2012 going into 2013 and beyond.  Events would 
take place as follows: 
 
Thursday 31 January, at County Hall, Trowbridge 
Thursday 7 February at the Town Hall, Chippenham 
Thursday 21 February at the Guild Hall, Salisbury  
Wednesday 27 February at the Corn Exchange, Devizes 
  
All the evenings will start with tea and cakes at 6pm. The meeting will start at 
6.30pm, finishing by 8pm 

6   Partner Updates 

 (a) �Wiltshire Police 
 

Inspector Phil Staynings reported that there had been a number of 
successes regarding drugs offences in the area.  Burglary was being 
targeted locally and one person had recently been jailed for eight years 
for this offence.  As a result the number of burglaries in the Corsham area 
had been greatly reduced.  Robbery was down 66% in the Chippenham 
and Corsham area.  The objective for the police was to target prolific 
offenders.  It was noted that visibility of the police was important 
especially at key times. 
 

(b) Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service 
 

There had been six fires in the area in December.  Five of these had 
been accidental and most had been as a result of chimney fires.  It was 
very important to get chimneys and flues swept regularly.  Newly 
produced flashing armbands were being distributed to children in the area 
and these would also be available for members of the public who needed 
them such as cyclists and dog walkers to improve their visibility. 
 

(c) NHS Wiltshire 
 

Two written reports were circulated and noted. 
 

(d) Colerne Parish Council 
 

During the recent cold weather the parish snowplough scheme had been 
very successful.  The Parish Council thanked Wiltshire Council for its 
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proactive work to ensure that the roads were kept clear and that parishes 
had adequate salt supplies. 
 

Siân Walker, Service Director, thanked all town and parish councils for 

their help during the recent winter weather.  The support given had 
greatly helped vulnerable people in the area. 
 

(e) Corsham Town Council 
 

Corsham Town Council appreciated the work of the area boards and felt 
that they offered a useful forum and promoted mutual understanding 
between the two tiers of local authority.   
 
On Saturday 2 March, the freedom of the town would be granted to 
swimmer Stephanie Millward, in recognition of her recent success at the 
Paralympics. 
 
 29 June would be armed forces day in the town. 
 

(f) Lacock Parish Council 
 

A consultation had recently taken place regarding traffic in Lacock.  There 
had been some issues relating to recent legislation in respect of 
declaration of interests which was a national problem but these had now 
been ironed out. 
 

(g) Community Campus Operations Board 
 

The Operations Board was aware that it was important to look wider than 
Corsham town and to include surrounding areas in the campus 
proposals.  The outlying areas could be included in activities taking place 
in the campus by using technology to access fitness classes, hustings 
events etc.  Building would start at the beginning of February 2013. 
 

(h) Wiltshire Involvement Network (WIN) 
 

A report from WIN was circulated.  It was noted that from 1 April 2013 
WIN would be known as “Healthwatch Wiltshire”.  Events would soon be 
held to aid public understanding of the organisation’s work. 

7   Community Area Grants 

 The Area Board considered two applications seeking 2012/13 Community Area 
Grant funding and one councillor led initiative put forward by Cllr Alan MacRae.  
Members also discussed the possible transfer of any underspend on the 
community area grants budget towards projects identified by the Community 
Area Transport Group. 
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Decision 
 

(1) To approve the following grant applications: 
 

(a) Corsham One Mile Running Club – To award £350 towards 
providing medals and trophies to young people achieving targets 
set by the club. 
 
Reason for Decision 
The proposal links to the community plan by offering young people a 
safe place to meet and offering a healthy lifestyle. 
 

(b) Corsham Churches Food Bank – To award £500 towards food 
storage space to store food in a safe and dry environment. 

 
Reason for Decision 
The proposal is for a not for profit organisation running a valued 
community facility for which demand has increased dramatically. 

 
(2) To approve the councillor led initiative for £500 to support Corsham 

Town Council in awarding swimmer Stephanie Millward the Freedom 
of the Town.  This is in recognition of her success and 
achievements at the 2012 Paralympics and her work coaching and 
encouraging local children with their swimming, as well as her 
support of the Multiple Sclerosis Society. 
 
Reason for Decision 
To encourage a sporting legacy from the 2012 Olympics and Paralympics  
The event will bring together the community and highlight sport in 
Corsham and may inspire others to take part in sporting activities. 
 

(3) To agree that the underspend of £16,323.91 from the 2012/13 
community area grants budget be used to fund local projects 
identified by the Community Area Transport Group (CATG).  
 
Reason for Decision 
To resolve some of the priority issues in the Corsham community area. 
 
ACTION: Dave Roberts, Community Area Manager 

8   Recommendations from Community Area Transport Group 

 The Area Board considered recommendations from the Community Area 
Transport Group (CATG) from the meeting that took place on 13 December 
2012. 
 
Decision 
To agree to allocate the underspend from the 2012/13 community area 
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grants budget to the following projects: 
 

• Installation of HGV signage in Colerne - £2,500 

• Installation of two bus stops at the Corsham Campus - £6,000 

• Repair of grass verge at Meriton Avenue - £3,000 

• Provision of permissive footpath through Corsham Estate subject to 
agreement with Corsham Estate - £13,323.91 

 
Reason for Decision 
The proposals have the support of the CATG, Corsham Town Council and 
Colerne Parish Council and will resolve some of the priority issues for the 
Corsham community area. 
 
NB It was confirmed that Corsham Town Council had agreed to accept 
responsibility for cleaning the two new bus stops at the Corsham Campus but 
not other maintenance or repairs and to support the repair of the grass verge at 
Meriton Avenue. 
 
ACTION: Dave Roberts, Community Area Manager 
 

9   KOBRA Update 

 The Area Board received an update on the KOBRA (Knowledge of Box Roman 
Archaeology) project to construct a portable scale model and publish an 
illustrated book explaining the Roman structure that received community area 
grant funding in 2011. 
 
The Trust had completed the scale model and produced 400 books.  The project 
had been used as an educational tool for local children and the model was 
currently on display at Box Library.  Some books were still available if anyone 
was interested in buying one.  The grant recipients thanked the Corsham Area 
Board for its support. 

10   Delegated Power 

 Due to this being the last Area Board meeting until after the elections in May 
members considered whether to delegate powers to the Community Area 
Manager so that urgent matters could be dealt with during this period. 
 
Decision 
In respect of urgent matters that may arise up until 23 May 2013 between 
meetings of the Area Board, the Community Area Manager, in consultation 
with the unitary councillors on the Area Board be granted delegated 
authority to make any necessary decisions (such as the agreement of 
CATG funding).  A report explaining the decision and the reasons why it 
was considered to be urgent shall be reported to the next ordinary meeting 
of the area board to ensure that such decisions are subject to public 
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examination. 
 
Reason for Decision 
To facilitate the smooth and efficient running of Area Board business and to 
reduce the need for unnecessary extraordinary meetings. 

11   Draft Police and Crime Plan 

 The Area Board received a presentation from Angus MacPherson, Police and 
Crime Commissioner, regarding the Police and Crime Plan.  
 

• The Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) was a new role, the PCC had 
a budget of £100m and a staff of five. 
 

• The PCC hoped to work closely with the area boards across Wiltshire and 
planned to attend the area board meetings as often as possible. 
 

• The role was to commission services to cut crime and deliver an effective 
and efficient police service. 
 

• A five year Police and Crime Plan would be set.  The Plan will set the 
strategic direction of policing in Wiltshire and Swindon.  It would be wider 
than the current Policing Plan and there would be public engagement and 
consultation regarding the plan. 
 

• The PCC outlined the proposed areas he felt were important such as 
protecting the most vulnerable in society and reducing offending and 
reoffending. 

 

• The draft plan will be published on the PCC website www.wiltshire-
pcc.gov.uk on 18 February 2013.  There will be formal public consultation 
via a website feedback facility between 18 February and 10 March 2013.  
The final plan will be published on 28 March 2013. 

 

12   Housing Need and Review of Wiltshire's Housing Allocations 

 The Area Board received a presentation from Nicole Smith, Head of Strategic 
Housing regarding housing need in Wiltshire and the review of housing 
allocations. 
 

• It was noted that the total population in the Corsham area was      19,840 
made up as follows: 
 

o Children 0 – 15         3,890 19.6% 
o Working Age             11,780 59.4% 
o Retirement over 65   4,170  21% 
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• The median house price in Corsham was £227,000 
 

• The total number of people on the Housing Register was 17,088 and 533 
households had a first preference for Corsham. 
 

• The breakdown of housing in the community area was: 
 

o 65% Owner Occupied 
o 13.6% Social Housing 
o 19.4% Private 
o  2.1% Other  

 

• The proposed number of homes to be built in 2006 – 2026 was 1,200. 
 

• 43 new affordable homes had been delivered during 2010 to 2012. 
 

• A breakdown of the housing register was outlined setting out the numbers 
according to priority need. 
 

• The total social housing lettings across Wiltshire since April 2012 was  
611 households. 
 

• Of the social housing lettings in Corsham  46 out of the 51 allocations had 
a local connection. 
 

• Details of the new rules relating to under occupation for social housing 
were outlined.  This would mean that some tenants would lose a 
proportion of housing benefit.  Wiltshire Council had written to all those 
who would be affected by this change.  People would therefore be 
encouraged to move to smaller accommodation. 
 

• The Localism Act 2011 introduced amendments which provide new 
freedoms to set the rules determining which categories of applicants 
qualify for social housing. 
 

• It provides new freedoms to set the rules determining which categories of 
applicants qualify for social housing.  Voting handsets were then used by 
those present at the meeting to indicate which categories they felt should 
be given priority.  A public consultation would be taking place in the next 
three weeks regarding the allocations policy. 

13   Lacock Archives 

 The Area Board received a presentation from Terry Bracher, Local Studies and 
Archives Manager, regarding the successful bid to buy the Lacock Archive and 
associated activities. 
 

• The cost of purchasing the Lacock archive was £420,000. 
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• Access, participation and learning activities would cost £181,605. 
 

• Wiltshire’s contribution was made up of, cash - £10,000, National Trust in 
kind contributions £12,630 and volunteer time valued at £86,000.  
 

• Funding from the Heritage Lottery fund was £492,200. 
 

• The total value of the project was £601,605. 
 

• Activities would involve: 
• Opening up the archive – Cataloguing, indexing and conservation 
• Digital interpretation – interactive web presence  
• Education Resources and activities 
• Inspired by Lacock – family learning and other activities. 

 
• The work would take place between 2013 and 2015. 

 
• Volunteers could become involved in the following work: 

 
• Creating an online catalogue - supporting the work of a 

professional archivist 
• Indexing manorial documents - supported by professional 

archivists 
• E-volunteering  
• Conservation 
• Volunteers supporting work of  a professional conservator 
• Promoting the archive for formal and informal learning 

 
• There would also be web based interactive activities. 

 
• There would be family learning activities, hands on history events, a 

mobile exhibition and a Lacock Local History Festival.  There would also 
be online educational activities working with local schools. 

 
• Terry thanked the local community for its support with this project and for 

their help with fundraising to ensure that the archive remained in the local 
area. 
 

• There would be an open evening on Wednesday 24 April 2013 from 6pm 
to 8pm at the History Centre in Chippenham where people could view the 
collection. 

14   Achievements of the Area Board over the last 4 years 

 Councillor Alan MacRae gave a presentation outlining the achievements of the 
Corsham Area Board over the last four years. 
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• £119,655 has been allocated to local projects, £560,244 was the value of 
projects supported, and 40% of funding has been invested in young 
people. 

• 167 issues have been submitted to the Area Board, 2 speedwatch 
schemes have been supported, 520 people have signed up to the 
Community Area Network and 152 of the local issues have been resolved 
by the Area Board. 

• The Area Board has awarded £119,655 to support local projects helping 
to lever in over £560,000 in of external funding. 

• Five community assets have been transferred to Corsham Town Council. 

• The Corsham Area Board has awarded £119,655 to support local 
projects helping to lever in over £560,000 in of external funding. 

• The Corsham Area Board has set up a local campus board that is looking 
at ways of bringing together local public and voluntary services under one 
local roof.  It is hoped that the campus will be in place by 2014. 

• The Queen’s Jubilee event took place in Salisbury. 

• In the future the Area Board will: 
• raise awareness and increase participation in the work of the Area 

Boards. 
• provide new ways for all sections of the community to have a say. 
• help local people get more involved in the design and delivery of 

local services. 

15   Cabinet Member Update 

 The visiting Cabinet member was Councillor Jane Scott, Leader of the Council.  
Jane talked about the following issues: 
 

• When the Council became a unitary authority as well as saving money 
the aim was to ensure that decisions were made locally by the 18 Area 
Boards. 

• £100 million had been saved by merging five councils into one.  Services 
such as youth centres, children’s centres, libraries and adult care had 
continued despite a cut in government grant funding.  In order to become 
more efficient about 350 posts (mostly managers) had been deleted. 

• The number of young people being looked after by the Local Authority 
was growing and was now about 450. 

• Over £4million had been spent on economic development and 
unemployment was currently 2.2% in Wiltshire.  It was important to 
encourage businesses to stay in the area to provide jobs for local people. 

• The contact to provide superfast broadband had now been signed and it 
was hoped that 91% of the county would be covered by March 2016. 

• New campuses were being built and the number of council office 
buildings would soon be reduced from 98 to 3 hubs. 

• The future was bright for Wiltshire and good quality services would be 
maintained. 

16   Councillor Peter Davis 
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 The Leader of the Council paid tribute to Councillor Peter Davis who had been a 
councillor for 30 years and had decided not to stand for re-election in May .  
Peter had served on North Wiltshire District Council and Wiltshire County 
Council.  He was currently a member of Corsham Town Council as well as the 
unitary authority.  Members of the area board thanked Peter for all his hard work 
during this time and wished him well for the future. 

17   Future Meeting Dates 

 It was noted that future meeting dates of the Area Board would take place on: 
 
Thursday 23 May 2013 – Box Pavilion – 7pm 
Thursday 18 July 2013 – Colerne Village Hall – 7pm 
Thursday 19 September – Lacock Village Hall – 7pm 
Thursday 21 November 2013 – Corsham Town Hall – 7pm 
 
 


